

# Ending the War on Drugs

By Betsy Pearl and Maritza Perez June 27, 2018

Nationwide, communities face an unprecedented rise in substance misuse fatalities. A record 63,600 overdose deaths were recorded in 2016, two-thirds of which involved opioids. To stem the tide of this crisis, some communities are doubling down on the war on drugs, despite clear evidence that increasing arrests and incarceration does not lower drug use. But an increasing number of cities are bucking the trend and adopting models that treat substance misuse as a disease, not a crime. Instead of criminalizing substance use disorders, communities are focusing on saving lives and reducing the harmful effects of drug use.

The idea of "harm reduction" may seem like common sense today, but it signifies a radical departure from traditional U.S. responses to drug use, which relied heavily on the criminal justice system. More and more cities are expanding access to clean syringes, launching safe-injection facilities, and decriminalizing possession of controlled substances. Public acceptance of these approaches was unthinkable just a few years ago. Today, however, they are filtering into the mainstream. In fact, support for harm reduction spans the ideological spectrum. These strategies are underway in red and blue states alike, representing promising steps toward dismantling the country's failed drug policy agenda.

# The war on drugs

The rise of public support for harm reduction strategies cannot be separated from the fact that white Americans have been hardest hit by the opioid epidemic, though black communities are increasingly experiencing its effects.<sup>2</sup> The modern war on drugs, launched by former President Richard Nixon in 1971, did not provide harm reduction alternatives for black Americans dealing with substance misuse issues.<sup>3</sup> Instead, drug use was criminalized, and black Americans were locked up en masse. Four decades later, the number of Americans behind bars has grown by 350 percent. By 2017, more than 2.2 million Americans were in prison or jail, and nearly 60 percent were black or Latino.<sup>4</sup> Today, 1 in 9 black children has an incarcerated parent, as does 1 in 28 Latino children.<sup>5</sup>

The disproportionate impact on communities of color is no coincidence. President Nixon waged the war on drugs in response to public demonstrations led by civil rights activists and Vietnam War opponents, pushing a narrative that linked black communities and protesters with drug use. 6 John Ehrlichman, a prominent official in the Nixon White House, owned up to this agenda years later. "We knew we couldn't make it illegal to be either against the war or black," Ehrlichman said in an interview in 1994, "but by getting the public to associate the hippies with marijuana and blacks with heroin, and then criminalizing both heavily, we could disrupt those communities."

Nixon's policy agenda took hold across all levels of government, leading to exponential growth in incarceration without any discernible health or safety benefits. Since then, increased incarceration has had essentially no effect on violent crime rates; at best, it has yielded marginal decreases in property crime.8 Criminalizing substance misuse has also failed to improve health outcomes. A state-by-state comparison found that increasing incarceration for drug offenses did not yield any reductions in substance misuse, overdose fatalities, or drug arrests.9

# Liberalizing marijuana policies

States are increasingly decriminalizing marijuana. To date, 30 states and the District of Columbia have liberalized their marijuana laws to some degree, and a majority of states have recognized marijuana's medicinal benefits and legalized marijuana for medical reasons.<sup>10</sup> A recent poll by the Center for American Progress showed that 68 percent of Americans support the legalization of marijuana.11

Marijuana is often treated as separate from other controlled substances based on a growing body of research that supports its use in medical settings and suggests that it is not susceptible to abuse. 12 In order to fully understand the public health consequences of marijuana use, however, more research needs to be done on the drug. So far, research has been limited by federal prohibitions on marijuana, which impede funding for research in this area. Thus, advocates and legislators are calling for marijuana legalization at the federal level, a strategy that has the added benefit of keeping people from becoming entrapped in the criminal justice system. In 2016, more than half a million people were arrested for marijuana violations. 13 Black Americans are nearly four times more likely to be arrested for marijuana possession than their white counterparts, despite comparable usage rates across groups. 14 States that have liberalized their marijuana laws have done so to close these racial disparities, as well as to save on associated criminal justice costs. Legalizing substance use is one consideration to begin treating drug misuse as a public health issue rather than a criminal justice one.

#### Harm reduction

Today, more and more Americans are acknowledging the failure of the war on drugs. As early as the late 1980s, justice system professionals began searching for a more effective approach.<sup>15</sup> In 1989, Miami-Dade County launched the country's first drug court, a specialized program to divert defendants with substance use disorders away from incarceration.<sup>16</sup> More than 3,100 jurisdictions have established drug courts, which pair intensive recovery services and case management with rigorous accountability mechanisms for participants. <sup>17</sup> Mayor Karen Freeman-Wilson of Gary, Indiana, an early champion of the drug courts movement, touts the model as a more effective and cost-efficient alternative to the "revolving door" of recidivism. 18 "[U] nless you address the underlying issue of addiction, which is what drug courts do, then you're likely to offend," Freeman-Wilson explained in a 2014 interview.<sup>19</sup>

Drug courts were an important first step away from the status quo. As the name implies, however, they are still part of the criminal justice system, and participants who do not successfully complete the program could face lengthy sentences of incarceration.<sup>20</sup> There is robust debate about how to reduce the punitive aspects of drug courts, but today, policymakers and the public alike are increasingly adopting approaches that treat substance misuse as a health issue rather than a criminal justice one.

Unlike the justice system, which tends to place more emphasis on punishment than on treatment, harm reduction approaches focus on improving the well-being of all individuals and aim to reduce the risks associated with substance misuse. Harm reduction is based on the understanding that abstinence is not a realistic option for everyone. Instead of giving up on such individuals, harm reduction strategies meet people where they are. These interventions focus on preventing fatalities, disease, and other harms by promoting safer substance use behaviors. Three promising strategies—syringe access programs, safe-injection facilities, and Law Enforcement Assisted Diversion—are working in conjunction with local justice systems to reduce the harmful impact of substance misuse in a smart, fair, and effective manner.

## Syringe access programs

Syringe access programs are one example of harm reduction programming that has gained traction in recent years. Sometimes referred to as needle exchanges, syringe access services provide people with sterile injection equipment to reduce the incidence of syringe sharing—a risky practice linked to transmission of bloodborne infections. By ensuring that people have access to clean injection equipment, these programs can significantly reduce the incidence of new HIV and hepatitis C diagnoses. In Washington, D.C., for example, a syringe access program reduced new HIV cases by 70 percent over two years, saving the city an estimated \$44.3 million in averted health care costs.<sup>21</sup>

Syringe access sites have demonstrated success as a path to treatment and supportive services. Dayton, Ohio, Mayor Nan Whaley explains that syringe access is "an opportunity for us to open the door so we have a relationship [with clients] ... That way, when they're ready for treatment, we can get them into treatment very quickly." Dayton's syringe access program, CarePoint, connected more than one-fifth of clients to substance misuse treatment in its first year of operation, and referred another 10 percent of clients to medical and mental health services. 23

Twenty years ago, syringe access was so controversial that the U.S. Congress banned the use of federal funds to support these programs, pending an evaluation of their efficacy.<sup>24</sup> Today, syringe access programs currently operate in 40 states,<sup>25</sup> more than half of which have Republican governors.<sup>26</sup> The rapid adoption of the syringe access model is a testament to its success at improving health outcomes.

## Safe-injection facilities

A number of U.S. cities are now planning to take harm reduction one step further by adopting a strategy known as supervised injection facilities (SIFs). Sometimes called "safe-injection sites" or "supervised consumption facilities," these sites are staffed by medical professionals who are trained to recognize and respond to fatal dosages, mitigating the risks associated with substance misuse. Like syringe access services, SIFs offer sterile injection equipment and safe disposal options for used needles. Critically, SIFs also provide clients with a hygienic place to inject preobtained drugs under medical supervision. Furthermore, SIFs are an avenue to treatment as people build vital connections with health care providers who are on hand to provide immediate referrals to social services and treatment options.

On all measures, the model has yielded promising results. With staff available to administer naloxone at the first sign of overdose, SIFs have been shown to reduce fatalities associated with substance misuse. In Vancouver, British Columbia, the arrival of a SIF reduced overdose deaths by 35 percent in the surrounding area. A similar facility in Sydney, Australia, averts an estimated 25 overdose fatalities every year. SIFs also improve health outcomes by promoting safer injection behaviors. SIF users in Vancouver were 70 percent less likely to share syringes, a practice linked to transmission of bloodborne diseases. On average, estimates suggest that Vancouver's SIF prevents 35 new HIV diagnoses each year. On average, estimates suggest that Vancouver's SIF prevents 35 new HIV diagnoses each year.

Concerns that SIFs will increase drug-related crime have been shown to be unfounded. In Vancouver, neighborhood crime rates remained stable following the launch of the SIF.<sup>30</sup> In fact, vehicle theft and vehicle break-ins actually declined in the vicinity of the SIF.<sup>31</sup> SIFs have also been shown to improve public order by keeping used needles off the streets and reducing incidence of public drug use.<sup>32</sup> Most notably,

SIFs have proven effective as a tool for engaging a traditionally hard-to-reach population. By providing connections to vital resources, SIFs reduce the barriers to entry into treatment. In Vancouver, the SIF model has increased the number of people entering treatment by 30 percent, and roughly half of participants successfully complete the program.<sup>33</sup>

More than 100 SIFs are currently operating in cities across Europe, Canada, and Australia. But as recently as 2016, the SIF model was considered radical in the United States. That year, The New York Times called SIFs an "unorthodox idea" and "unheard-of in the United States."34 Two years later, The New York Times Editorial Board penned an op-ed urging state and local leaders to implement SIFs in their communities.<sup>35</sup> Although no legally sanctioned SIFs exist in the United States, many American cities are moving forward with plans to launch SIFs based on the model's success internationally.

- New York City, for example, plans to pilot a SIF program to reduce the rise of opioidrelated fatalities in the city, which accounted for more deaths in 2017 than car crashes, suicides, and homicides combined.<sup>36</sup> New York's SIFs would have the potential to save up to 130 lives each year, as well as \$7 million in health care costs.<sup>37</sup>
- Philadelphia officials are encouraging private organizations to launch SIFs, which studies show could prevent up to 76 overdose fatalities and avert up to 18 new HIV infections and 213 new cases of hepatitis C every year.<sup>38</sup> Conservative estimates suggest that community user engagement sites (CUES) would save at minimum \$14.6 million annually in health care costs and averted deaths. <sup>39</sup> Philadelphia Mayor Jim Kenney is a proponent of the plan, which is just one piece of a broader effort to reshape the way the city responds to substance misuse. The war on drugs, Kenney says, was a mistake that Philadelphia will not make twice. 40 "We're not going down that road again. We're not going to try to lock our way out of this problem," he insisted in a speech in 2018. "It's an addiction, it's an illness, and it needs to be treated medically."41
- Seattle Mayor Jenny Durkan, who is leading an effort to establish SIFs in her city, shares Kenney's views. In the past decades, the country's response to substance misuse "missed the mark," Durkan said in a 2017 mayoral debate. 42 Instead, she's allotted \$1.3 million in the city budget to stand up SIFs, 43 which she views as "one way we treat this as a public health issue and not a criminal justice issue."44

The road to SIFs in the United States is not without obstacles. In particular, the laws around safe-injection sites remain murky. States have clear authority to authorize SIFs, though localities would not necessarily need explicit state authorization to implement SIFs. 45 American SIFs, however, would be vulnerable to challenges from federal law enforcement officials. In response to a safe-injection proposal in Vermont, the Trumpappointed U.S. attorney threatened criminal prosecution for both SIF clients and staff.

"It is a crime, not only to use illicit narcotics, but to manage and maintain sites on which such drugs are used and distributed,"46 the U.S. attorney's office concluded, referring to a provision of the federal Controlled Substances Act that prohibits property owners from knowingly allowing the use or distribution of illegal substances onsite.<sup>47</sup> But as the federal government continues to resurrect the war on drugs, cities are following the evidence and pressing forward with promising harm reduction strategies.

## Law Enforcement Assisted Diversion

Notably, harm reduction strategies have found support among law enforcement officers through programs such as Law Enforcement Assisted Diversion (LEAD). Through LEAD, law enforcement officers are empowered to redirect individuals with substance use disorders to social services, rather than making low-level arrests. The program is founded on the understanding that incarceration can lead to unnecessary harm—or even death—for people with substance use disorders. Overdoses are the leading cause of death among individuals recently released from prison, who are 129 percent more likely to die from an overdose during that period than is the general public.<sup>48</sup>

Instead, LEAD directs participants to a continuum of community-based care options, which can include treatment—but is not mandated to do so. Importantly, LEAD serves even those clients who are not yet ready for recovery. Through LEAD, officers make immediate referrals to case managers, who meet the client in the field to discuss their needs and preferred next steps. Case managers focus on addressing clients' selfidentified needs and building their capacity from the point of entry, regardless of their readiness to enter treatment.49

The program, pioneered in Seattle, has proven successful at improving individual and community-level outcomes. On average, individuals diverted through LEAD were 58 percent less likely than nonparticipants to be rearrested and spent 39 fewer days in jail per year.<sup>50</sup> Participants also showed significant improvements in housing and economic stability after referral to the program.<sup>51</sup> Based on the successes in Seattle, LEAD has been replicated in 16 jurisdictions nationwide, with dozens more working to launch LEAD in their communities.52

# Other effective strategies

#### Naloxone

Naloxone is a lifesaving drug that reverses the symptoms of opioid overdose. By expanding access to naloxone, communities nationwide are preventing unnecessary overdose fatalities. In Baton Rouge, Louisiana, for example, emergency services personnel saved more than 600 lives with naloxone in 2017 alone.53 Distributing naloxone to laypeople—particularly the families and friends of individuals at high risk of overdose—has also proven effective at preventing fatalities.<sup>54</sup> A pilot program sponsored by the University of Alabama at Birmingham provided training and naloxone to roughly 100 individuals with close ties to substance misusers, saving nine lives in less than a year.<sup>55</sup> Other jurisdictions are providing naloxone directly to individuals at high risk of overdose, another distribution strategy shown to reduce fatalities. In Los Angeles County jails, for example, incarcerated people at high risk of opioid misuse are trained to recognize and respond to the signs of an overdose and are given naloxone kits prior to release. 56 Additionally, many syringe access sites offer free naloxone kits and overdose education programming for clients and their loved ones.<sup>57</sup>

#### Medication-assisted treatment

Medication-assisted treatment (MAT) treats opioid use disorder through behavioral health therapy and medications, such as buprenorphine, that alleviate the symptoms of withdrawal and block opiate cravings.<sup>58</sup> MAT's dual program of counseling and medication has proven more effective than either intervention on its own, increasing the likelihood that patients adhere to treatment and abstain from opioid misuse.<sup>59</sup> Hospitals can serve as an important link to MAT for individuals with opioid use disorder, who tend to be frequent utilizers of emergency departments or urgent care centers. 60 In a randomized clinical trial, an emergency room treated eligible patients with buprenorphine and sent them home with enough doses to last until a follow-up appointment, when they would begin a 10-week MAT program. After 30 days, nearly 80 percent of MAT patients were engaged in treatment, compared with only 37 percent of patients who were discharged with a referral to recovery services. 61 In Boston, Massachusetts General Hospital has recently implemented a similar MAT initiative in its emergency department. The Boston program is one of only a handful nationwide that offers MAT services 24/7, ensuring that a MAT-certified doctor is always present in the emergency room.62

## Conclusion

In a departure from the failed policies of the war on drugs, local leaders are now rallying around strategies that reduce the harm of substance misuse. Gripped by the devastation of the opioid crisis, cities are bringing once-fringe policy solutions into the mainstream, citing their successful track records at saving lives and preventing disease. The strategies detailed in this issue brief represent promising progress toward ending a decades-old policy agenda of criminalizing substance misuse. But importantly, approaches that are limited to addressing opioid misuse—a primarily white phenomenon—risk perpetuating racial disparities in the justice system. Cities must develop inclusive approaches that treat all substance use disorders—not just opioid misuse—as a disease, not a crime.

Betsy Pearl is the campaign manager for Criminal Justice Reform at the Center for American Progress. Maritza Perez is the senior policy analyst for Criminal Justice Reform at the Center.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Christopher Ingraham, "CDC releases grim new opioid overdose figures: 'We're talking about more than an expo nential increase", The Washington Post Wonkblog, December 21, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/wonk/wp/2017/12/21/cdc-releases-grim-new-opioidoverdose-figures-were-talking-about-more-than-an-exponential-increase.
- 2 Marisa Peñaloza, "The Opioid Crisis Is Surging In Black, Urban Communities," NPR, March 8, 2018, available at https:// www.npr.org/2018/03/08/579193399/the-opioid-crisisfrightening-jump-to-black-urban-areas.
- 3 German Lopez, "The deadliness of the opioid epidemic has roots in America's failed response to crack," Vox, October 5, 2017, available at https://www.vox.com/identities/2017/10/2/16328342/opioid-epidemic-racism-addic-
- 4 Peter Wagner and Wendy Sawyer, "Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2018" (Northampton, MA: Prison Policy Initiative, 2018), available at https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/ pie2018.html.
- 5 Drug Policy Alliance, "Race and the Drug War," available at http://www.drugpolicy.org/issues/race-and-drug-war (last accessed June 2018).
- 6 Dan Baum, "Legalize It All," Harper's Magazine, April 2016, pp. 22, 24-34, available at https://harpers.org/archive/2016/04/ legalize-it-all/.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Don Stemen, "The Prison Paradox: More Incarceration Will Not Make Us Safer" (New York: Vera Institute of Justice, 2017), available at https://www.vera.org/publications/forthe-record-prison-paradox-incarceration-not-safer.
- 9 The Pew Charitable Trusts, "More Imprisonment Does Not Reduce State Drug Problems" (2018), available at http:// www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/issuebriefs/2018/03/more-imprisonment-does-not-reduce-statedrug-problems.
- 10 German Lopez, "The spread of marijuana legalization, explained: Marijuana is legal for medical purposes in 29 states," Vox, April 20, 2018, available at https://www.vox.com/cards/ marijuana-legalization/what-is-medical-marijuana
- 11 John Halpin and Karl Agne, "Voters Across Party Lines Support Clean Slate Legislation," Center for American Progress, June 20, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/criminal-justice/news/2018/06/20/451624/ voters-across-party-lines-support-clean-slate-legislation/.
- 12 Ed Chung, Maritza Perez, and Lea Hunter, "Rethinking Federal Marijuana Policy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/criminal-justice/reports/2018/05/01/450201/ rethinking-federal-marijuana-policy/.
- 13 Drug Policy Alliance, "Drug War Statistics," available at http:// www.drugpolicy.org/issues/drug-war-statistics (last accessed May 2018).
- 14 American Civil Liberties Union, "The War on Marijuana in Black and White," available at https://www.aclu.org/report/ report-war-marijuana-black-and-white?redirect=criminallaw-reform/war-marijuana-black-and-white (last accessed May 2018).
- 15 Lauren Kirchner, "Remembering the Drug Court Revolution," Pacific Standard, April 25, 2014, available at https://psmag. com/news/remembering-drug-court-revolution-80034.
- 17 Office of Justice Programs, Drug Courts Flyer 2018, NCJ 238527 (U.S. Department of Justice, 2018), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/238527.pdf.

- 18 Jennette Barnes, "Judges urged to incorporate treatment in Drug Court rulings," Cranston Herald, July 17, 2001, available at http://cranstononline.com/stories/judges-urged-toincorporate-treatment-in-drug-court-rulings, 19018.
- 19 Mary C. Plemonte, "A Truce in the War on Drugs? Part II," We the People Media, June 14, 2014, available at http://wethepeoplemedia.org/a-truce-in-the-war-on-drugs-part-ii/.
- 20 Drug Policy Alliance, "Drug Courts Are Not the Answer: Toward a Health-Centered Approach to Drug Use" (2011), available at http://www.drugpolicy.org/drugcourts.
- 21 Monica S. Ruiz, Allison O'Rourke, and Sean T. Allen, "Impact Evaluation of a Policy Intervention for HIV Prevention in Washington, DC," AIDS and Behavior 20 (1) (2016): 22-28.
- 22 Cover2 Resources Podcast, "Ep. 152 Marshaling Resources to Combat an Epidemic: Nan Whaley, Mayor of Dayton," December 19, 2017, available at https://cover2.org/ep-152-marshaling-resources-combat-epidemic-nan-whaleymayor-dayton/.
- 23 Cornelius Frolik, "Center plans to expand needleexchange program," Dayton Daily News, September 15, 2016, available at https://www.daytondailynews.com/ news/local/center-plans-expand-needle-exchangeprogram/7lbNNJSbAFuEeTDuiZlbtJ/.
- 24 Sarah Elizabeth Bassler, "The history of needle exchange programs in the United States," Master's dissertation, (Toledo, OH: The University of Toledo Digital Repository, 2007), available at http://utdr.utoledo.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?arti cle=1274&context=graduate-projects
- 25 amfAR Opioid & Health Indicators Database, "Syringe Exchange Programs," available at http://opioid.amfar.org/ indicator/num\_SSPs (last accessed June 2018).
- 26 National Governors Association, "Governors Roster 2018," available at https://www.nga.org/files/live/sites/NGA/files/ pdf/directories/GovernorsList.pdf (last accessed June 2018).
- 27 Saha International Limited, "Economic Evaluation of the Medically Supervised Injection Centre at Kings Cross (MSIC)" (2008), available at https://uniting.org/\_\_data/assets/ pdf\_file/0008/136439/MSIC-Final-Report-26-9-08-Saha.pdf.
- 28 Mary Clare Kennedy, Mohammad Karamouzian, and Thomas Kerr, "Public Health and Public Order Outcomes Associated with Supervised Drug Consumption Facilities: a Systematic Review," Current HIV/AIDS Reports 14 (5) (2017): 161-183.
- 29 Martin A. Andresen and Neil Boyd, "A cost-benefit and costeffectiveness analysis of Vancouver's supervised injection facility," International Journal of Drug Policy 21 (1) (2010):
- 30 Evan Wood and others, "Impact of a medically supervised safer injecting facility on drug dealing and other drug-related crime," Substance Abuse Treatment, Prevention, and Policy 1 (13) (2006).
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Alex H. Kral and Peter Davidson, "Addressing the Nation's Opioid Epidemic: Lessons from an Unsanctioned Supervised Injection Site in the U.S.," American Journal of Preventative Medicine 53 (6) (2017): 919–922.
- 33 John Metcalfe, "Could Supervised Injections Help San Francisco's Homeless Drug Users?", CityLab, June 29, 2016, available at https://www.citylab.com/equity/2016/06/couldsupervised-injection-help-san-franciscos-homeless-drugusers/489086/
- 34 Lisa W. Foderaro, "Ithaca's Anti-Heroin Plan: Open a Site to Shoot Heroin," The New York Times, March 22, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/23/nyregion/fightingheroin-ithaca-looks-to-injection-centers.html.

- 35 The Editorial Board, "Let Cities Open Safe Injection Sites," The New York Times, February 24, 2018, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2018/02/24/opinion/sunday/drugs-safeinjection-sites.html.
- 36 The City of New York Department of Health and Mental Hygiene, "Overdose Prevention in New York City: Supervised Injection as a Strategy to Reduce Opioid Overdose and Public Injection" (2018), available at https://www1.nyc.gov/ assets/doh/downloads/pdf/public/supervised-injectionreport.pdf.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Sharon Larson and others, "Supervised Consumption Facilities - Review of the Evidence" (Wynnewood, PA: Main Line Health Center for Population Health Research, 2017), available at https://dbhids.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/ OTF\_LarsonS\_PHLReportOnSCF\_Dec2017.pdf.
- 40 Jim Kenney and Larry Krasner, "Criminalizing crack addiction was a mistake. Philly's approach to opioids must be different," The Philadelphia Inquirer, February 15, 2018, available at http://www.philly.com/philly/opinion/commentary/opioidsafe-injection-sites-cues-comprehensive-user-engagementphiladelphia-jim-kenney-larry-krasner-20180215.html.
- 41 Kyrie Greenberg, "Safe injection sites key to solving Philly's opioid problem, Kenney says," WHYY, March 29, 2018, available at https://whyy.org/articles/safe-injection-sites-key-tosolving-phillys-opioid-problem-kenney-says/.
- 42 King 5 News, "Transcript: Seattle mayoral debate," available at https://www.king5.com/article/news/politics/transcriptseattle-mayoral-debate/281-457553798 (last accessed May
- 43 Associated Press, "Seattle Budget Includes Money for Safe-Injection Site," U.S. News & World Report, November 21, 2017. available at https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/ washington/articles/2017-11-21/seattle-budget-includesmoney-for-safe-injection-site.
- 44 King 5 News, "Transcript: Seattle mayoral debate."
- 45 Leo Beletsky and others, "The Law (and Politics) of Safe Injection Facilities in the United States," American Journal of Public Health 98 (2) (2008): 231-237.
- 46 U.S. Attorney's Office District of Vermont, "Statement of the U.S. Attorney's Office concerning Proposed Injection Sites," Press release, December 13, 2017, available at https://www. justice.gov/usao-vt/pr/statement-us-attorney-s-officeconcerning-proposed-injection-sites.
- 47 Beletsky and others, "The Law (and Politics) of Safe Injection Facilities in the United States."
- 48 Ihid
- 49 LEAD National Support Bureau, "Core Principles for Case Management Role," available at http://static1.1.sqspcdn. com/static/f/1185392/27826910/1518216730930/LEAD+C ore+Principles+for+Case+Management+2017.pdf?token= e%2Flv%2FK3s0BE9au3OtUGwSAYCvS8%3D (last accessed June 2018).
- 50 Susan E. Collins, Heather S. Lonczak, and Seema Clifasefi, "LEAD Program Evaluation: Recidivism Report" (Seattle, WA: University of Washington Harm Reduction Research and Treatment Lab, 2015), available at http://static1.1.sqspcdn. com/static/f/1185392/26121870/1428513375150/LEAD\_ EVALUATION\_4-7-15.pdf?token=3Yt3f9rd%2BwqvJvZhv1xv UGjllQA%3D.

- 51 Seema Clifasefi, Heather S. Lonczak, and Susan E. Collins, "LEAD Program Evaluation: The Impact of LEAD on Housing, Employment and Income/Benefits" (Seattle, WA: University of Washington Harm Reduction Research and Treatment Lab, 2016), available at http://static1.1.sqspcdn.com/static /f/1185392/27047605/1464389327667/housing\_employment\_evaluation\_fina.PDF.
- 52 LEAD National Support Bureau, "LEAD: Advancing Criminal Justice Reform In 2018," available at https://www.leadbureau.org/ (last accessed May 2018).
- 53 Elizabeth Vowell, "Baton Rouge EMS training other agencies to use Narcan," WAFB, April 5, 2018, available at http://www. wafb.com/story/37893402/baton-rouge-ems-trainingother-agencies-to-use-narcan.
- 54 Christopher Keane, James E. Egan, and Mary Hawk, "Effects of naloxone distribution to likely bystanders: Results of an agent-based model," International Journal of Drug Policy 55 (2018): 61-69.
- 55 University of Alabama, Birmingham, "UAB Narcan Project Has Stopped Nine Opioid Overdoses," Drug Discovery & Development, available at https://www.dddmag.com/ news/2016/09/uab-narcan-project-has-stopped-nineopioid-overdoses (last accessed June 2018).
- 56 Los Angeles County Health Services, "Office of Diversion and Reentry - Diversion Programs," available at http:// dhs.lacounty.gov/wps/portal/dhs/!ut/p/b1/hc7LCslw FATQLyr33pikcZIETEohQcVHs5EuRAJ9bMTvI4ILCUhnN3AG- $BhJOISCSVFMt4QZp6t\_52b\_yPPXD0pO87xHRRXNirg0M-$ 9dGxS1AtRVoG3S9QIhjUyEVUnpMVuLa\_QlojJTB8h9psDt-b6lvEzlaD8lNYAfgH-iUYlfh4fMKZh2-Sm-qC\_sJ20/dl4/d5/ L2dJQSEvUUt3QS80SmtFL1o2X0YwMDBHT0JTMjAzRTkwQUZNRVMwT1YxOEY3/ (last accessed June 2018).
- 57 For an example of such a program, see Public Health Dayton and Montgomery County, "CarePoint: Syringe Services Program," available at http://www.phdmc.org/client-services/carepoint-syringe-services-program (last accessed June
- 58 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Medication and Counseling Treatment," available at https://www.samhsa.gov/medication-assisted-treatment/ treatment (last accessed June 2018).
- 59 The Pew Charitable Trusts, "Medication-Assisted Treatment Improves Outcomes for Patients With Opioid Use Disorder" (2016), available at http://www.pewtrusts.org/en/researchand-analysis/fact-sheets/2016/11/medication-assistedtreatment-improves-outcomes-for-patients-with-opioiduse-disorder.
- 60 Gail D'Onofrio and others, "Emergency Department-Initiated Buprenorphine/Naloxone Treatment for Opioid Dependence," JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical Association 313 (16) (2015): 1636-1644.
- 61 Ibid.
- 62 Martha Bebinger, "MGH Becomes 1st Mass. ER To Offer Addiction Medication, Maps Seamless Path To Recovery," WBUR CommonHealth, March 7, 2018, available at http:// www.wbur.org/commonhealth/2018/03/07/mgh-addictionmedication.